Dear Friends & Family, 
This past year has been an unusual one for us as a result of our decision to pursue Sonia’s US citizenship—a time-consuming task.  We arrived in early November 2013 and have spent all of this year in Laguna Beach and elsewhere in the US.  We’re hoping to finally return to Brazil early in 2015 and to remain there until early June.
We took advantage of the extra time in the US to accomplish more than we ordinarily would here and to get involved in some new activities.  Sonia returned to yoga after many years and finished her novel about her family history in Rio between the 1870’s and the early 1970’s.  She plans to publish her book after we get back to Brazil.  
I had time to get more involved on the beach and offshore kayaking and snorkeling.   I became a tidepool docent and also participated in counts of the local shorebirds.  Both are activities organized by the Laguna Ocean Foundation.    



     

     

   


This year’s featured bird is the sanderling, which has always been a favorite of ours.  Sonia and I delight in the quick movement of these eye catching little sandpipers on the sand.  Sanderlings feed on invertebrates buried in the upper intertidal zone sand. When the tide is out, these crustaceans, including the Pacific mole crab or sand crab, live in burrows well beneath the surface.  When the tide comes in, they move into the upper layers of sand and feed on the plankton that washes over them with each wave.  The sand crabs then burrow rapidly down again as the water retreats.  They leave no marks on the surface, so the sanderlings must hunt for them by plunging their beaks into the sand at random, consuming whatever they find.  Their bills can penetrate about an inch (2.5 cm), and as the water swirls around and retreats, the sand is softer, making it easier for a bird’s beak to penetrate further.  In the spring, when much breeding activity is taking place in the benthic community, there may be as many as 4,000 invertebrates per square meter.  The sanderlings appear to rush madly around at the edge of the surf, but in reality they are maximizing their chances of catching as many prey animals as possible when they are at their most vulnerable near the surface.  Sanderlings breed in the high Arctic areas of North America, Europe, and Asia.  In the northern winter, they have a nearly equal distribution across the world's marine coasts.  In the spring, sanderlings migrate south 3,000 to 10,000 km (1,900 to 6,200 mi) from their breeding grounds to their wintering sites and return north in the summer.   


     
Tidepools are a fascinating environment to learn in and to share what you know about the various denizens of the intertidal zones.  
 





    
                      



    



                     California tide pools with sea 

 HYPERLINK "http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sea_anemone" \o "Sea anemone" anemones, sea stars & sea sponges
The low tidal zone is submerged most of the time. It is only exposed at the point of low tide and for a longer period of time during extremely low tides.  This area is teeming with life; the most notable differences in this zone to those above it is that there is much more marine vegetation, especially seaweeds, and greater biodiversity.  
        

                             


  Sea anemones fighting for territory                         Low tide zone in a tide pool
Organisms in the low tidal zone are not generally well adapted to periods of dryness and temperature extremes. Some of the animals and plants within this area are the abalone, sea anemones, brown seaweed, chitons, crabs, green algae, limpets, mussels, nudibranchs, opal-eye perch, sculpin, sea cucumber, sea lettuce, sea sponges, sea stars, sea urchins, snails, sponges, tube worms, and whelks. 
Between Thanksgiving and December 2013, we drove for some five hours up to Death Valley, the hottest and driest of our national parks.  The second-lowest point in the Western Hemisphere is in Badwater Basin, which is 282 feet (86 m) below sea level.  (The lowest point is Laguna del Carbón in Argentina at 105 meters below sea level.)  Death Valley is home to endangered species that have adapted to this harsh desert environment, including the Bighorn sheep and the Death Valley pupfish, a survivor of much wetter times that has adapted over time to surviving in water as hot as 107° F (42° C).  While I have lungs not gills, I know how they must feel!


                


                  Devil's Golf Course



        Bighorn Sheep



                                             Mesquite Flat Sand Dunes


                     A 360-degree panorama of Racetrack Playa at night with arc of Milky Way
Thanks to Death Valley’s isolation and relative absence of manmade light, the stars can be seen better there than in most of the rest of the US.

We spent Christmas in Laguna Beach for the first time, putting up a real tree, which took me back in time and imparted a wonderful fragrance to our little condo.  At the end of the year we flew up to Eugene.




[image: image13.jpg]





            New Year’s Eve dinner with Jake and Sara
Sonia and I returned to the Hawaiian Islands at the end of January.  We spent two nights with Aunt Sig at her condo in Kona on the Big Island.  I hadn’t been there since I was 38 years old and Aunt Sig had recently completed a major renovation, so I have to admit my memory of the place was a bit foggy.  As we always do, we had a wonderful time with our matriarch, catching up on family developments.  We then flew across the channel to Maui, where we spent eight nights travelling with our close friends Claúdia and Marcelo Barretto from Jardim Botánico in Rio.  
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I imagine it’s always a comic experience when you travel with a professional comedian.  Maui has enough to offer that we did not repeat anything from our visit two years earlier.  We spent the first four nights with my Hun School classmate and soccer and basketball teammate Ted Isaacson, a great guy and a great host.  He set us up for a day trip on the Maui Magic, a tour boat run by his old friend Captain Charlene.  We saw a lot of humpback whales and much smaller reef fish.  I’ve always enjoyed snorkeling, but this time I tried “snuba,” a bit like scuba diving, but with the air tank floating on the surface.  It was difficult to stay down 10 feet where the fish were with the light weight belt I was wearing, but I was happy to see my favorite Hawaiian fish, the humuhumunukunukuapuáa, the Hawaiian State Fish.  The name means “Triggerfish with a snout like a pig,” imaginative, but not that accurate.









   “Humu” or Reef Triggerfish


      Silversword 

The next day we ascended the 10,000-foot Haleakalā Volcano, a national park, which was mostly shrouded in clouds while we were there.  However, we were able to see the threatened Silversword succulent which lives only on its slopes.  It used to cover the mountain to the degree that it looked as if it were covered with snow.

After a day of rest, we drove the Hana Highway.  This road is very winding and narrow and passes over 59 bridges, 46 of which are only one lane wide.   There are approximately 620 curves through lush tropical rainforest between Kahului and Hana.   The eastern end of Haleakalā National Park is reached by this road.   More endangered species live here than in any other US national park.    We spent our 
Hana nights in one of Mrs. Nakamura’s comfortable cottages, then drove across the island to Lahaina, the capital of the Kingdom of Hawaii before Honolulu.

Lahaina was an important destination for the 19th century whaling fleet, whose presence at Lahaina frequently led to conflicts with the Christian missionaries living there. On more than one occasion the disagreement was so severe that it led to the shelling of Lahaina by whalers.
Back on the mainland on March 15,  Sonia applied for US citizenship.  We were told by her attorney that this process would take “four to five” months, but later learned that it would take (and is still taking) much longer (already twice as long and counting).

Sonia’s nephew Leandro and his wife Carine and daughter Maria Luisa arrived
from Rio for a visit on March 28th.  We had a great time with them and they visited practically every theme park and family-oriented attraction in Southern California.  I had an especially good time with Luluzinha at the beach.  Sonia snapped a great picture of us there in silhouette.
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From April 23 to May 3 we were in Princeton and Morristown, NJ; Carlisle PA; and Weston, CT.  The trip started out with my 50th reunion at the Hun School of Princeton.  This was the culmination of several years of work to reunite my class.  Putting in the time, as it usually does, paid off. Of the original 55 members of our class, 10 were already dead, leaving 45 to work with.  Of these, 24 showed up.  Some came from faraway places:  Brisbane, Hong Kong, London, California, Colorado and Texas.  All had a great time.  I got to accept some awards from the 
school on behalf of our class and was really happy to bring everyone back together.  Even our wives enjoyed it, which from what I’ve heard is unusual.   
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Partial group of Class of ’64 reunion attendees & wives: 




      Sonia seated, Tryg standing 3rd from right

During the trip we also visited the Dunns, the Pennsylvania family that hosted Sonia during part of her first trip to the US in 1968-69, when we first met in Vermont.  We also spent time with my siblings in New Jersey and Connecticut.
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Sisters Karen, Wendy & Sigrid, Brother Erik         Sonia, Pam Haupt & Jo Dunn, 2011
After we got home, we attended two performances of Orange County Opera.  The shows, performed without proper sets and costumes, were nevertheless very nicely done.  First was the Jules Massenet opera Thais.






   



Mary Garden in the 1907 


      Original Poster for 
      
     American premiere


   1894 Premiere in France



Thaïs takes place in Egypt during Byzantine rule, where a monk attempts to convert an Alexandrian courtesan to Christianity, but discovers too late that his obsession with her is rooted in lust.  While the courtesan's true purity of heart is revealed, so is the monk's baser nature. The work is often described as exhibiting a sort of religious eroticism, and has had many controversial productions.  For us, the success of the production owed more to Placido Domingo’s appearance in the role of the monk Thais than it did to the intriguing story line.
The second opera was one I’d always wanted to attend: Porgy and Bess.  It was first performed in 1935, with music by George Gershwin and lyrics by DuBose Heyward and Ira Gershwin.  Porgy describes African-American life on the fictitious Catfish Row in Charleston, South Carolina in the early 1920s.  It turned out to be a real eye-opener for me as the plot was not at all what I had imagined after listening to countless renditions of its classic songs over the past 50 years.
In June our close friends Arden, Fernando, and Arlete threw a birthday party for Sonia in the courtyard at their place.  Attending were our friends Al, Greg, Juliana, Chaba,  Anita, Tomás, Melanie, Karsten, and Dacha, all from Laguna Beach, and Jon from West Hollywood.  I mixed and served what has become my bartending specialty, the caipirinha, Brazil’s national cocktail.  
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The drink is made from cachaça, a spirit similar to rum that’s distilled from sugar cane, lime juice, and sugar.  My expertise in making this drink is derived from lessons given by two of my very best friends in Brazil, Raúl Benitez and Flávio Salles.  A caipirinha has the same basic ingredients as a daiquiri, but the limes are mulled with the sugar, stirred with the cachaça, and then served on the rocks.  Many Americans have learned the hard way that its smooth taste disguises a very strong punch after two drinks and a knockout after three.
In June we had a heartwarming visit from my late cousin Sharon’s eldest son William Brown, his wife Mariela and daughters Liliana, Lucia, and Julia.  William is a history professor in Los Angeles and is helping me with the second edition of Ananias & Bergitte: A Sletteland Family Chronicle, written by our late Norwegian cousin, Tore Danielsen.  

July 16 we took in a great show with Jon Chambers at the Hollywood Bowl.  It was the first “jazz night” of the season.  Jon made us a gourmet picnic dinner which we polished off before the show started.  Eliane Elias, a Brazilian pianist from New York, led things off with flair; Lee Ritenauer and Dave Grusin followed on guitar and piano; and Boz Scaggs headlined with more oldies and less blues than I would have liked, but all in all, it was a very good show.
On my birthday later in the month, I took Sonia to her first county fair to celebrate.  It was hot that night at the Orange County Fair, but we were able to cool off in a covered, open air airplane hanger that had been made into a small concert venue.  The show was put on by Ricky Nelson’s twin sons, Gunnar and Matt, who sounded very much like their dad and performed many of his greatest hits.  1961’s “Travelin’ Man” took me way back, but the one that hit me the hardest was “Poor Little Fool” from 1958.  Both songs reached number #1 on the charts.
Our 2nd visit to Eugene took place August 3-10.  We’d had so much trouble changing planes in San Francisco over the past several years that we decided to try another airline than United.  My son Jake had suggested Allegiant Air, which flies direct from LAX to Eugene and at a lesser fare.  This turned our to be a great idea and I doubt that we’ll ever go back to United for this particular route unless we want to spend some time—as we usually do once a year—enjoying San Francisco for a while.  This year, we’ve tightened our belts and foregone that pleasure.

Summer is the best time in the Pacific Northwest, especially if you live there, but also if you’re just visiting.  The whole gang (except Sara, who was predictably out fighting forest fires) spent several days in the Cascades, once again at cabins right on the sparkling waters of Crescent Creek.  It is the grandkids who have an especially good time there, but we adults love it too!  In the creek or alongside it, at the picnic table, by the campfire, or falling sleep to the sound of moving water, there’s just no substitute for being outdoors along a piney wooded mountain stream.  When we’re all there together, it will never stop seeming like a dream come true.   
This October son Ethan and family moved into a new and much roomier house in my old neighborhood closely adjoining Hendricks Park, just above the University of Oregon campus. The park contains mature forest, a world-renowned 12-acre rhododendron garden, and a native plant garden.  It is laced with trails suitable for hiking and birding.
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    Autumn in Hendricks Park

      Rhododendrons in autumn
Grandson Pan started Kindergarten and is very happy with his new school. Granddaughters Ürah and Zara continued to excel in 3rd and 4th grade.  Ethan has been promoted to managing both the front and back end staff with InterVision and has been dabbling in robotics.  Ami completed a Master of Education in Counseling Psychology and has just accepted a position as a therapist with Lane County Behavior Support Services.  It has been a very busy and very productive year for their entire family.
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   Zara & Ürah



             Pan

Jake completed a Master of Health Science degree early in the year.  He has now opened Vital Force Natural Health, an herbal medical clinic located in The People’s Wellness Center in Eugene.  Jake also continued working part-time as a dietary counselor at Microsoft health fairs in the Seattle area.  He also volunteers at Occupy Medical, a mobile clinic that offers free medical care to the homeless and others who aren’t covered by health insurance and can’t afford to pay.  Sara continued her challenging work on a BS in Biology to augment her BA in Art History and Fine Arts.  She also continued fighting forest fires during the summer/fall.  Jake and Sara have been expanding the extensive vegetable garden and orchard they established at the home they bought this year, and have recently added a very sturdy greenhouse.

On September 25th, Sonia and I celebrated our 10th wedding anniversary!   This was an especially big deal for me to make it to that milestone for the first time.  How fortunate I am to have such a strong, accomplished and loving woman at the center of my life!
During the late summer and early autumn, we received big ocean swells from an unprecedented series of tropical storms that formed near the mouth of the Gulf of California, or the Sea of Cortez as it’s also known.  The surfers were in seventh heaven, though we did see some nasty falls taken.  After the Pacific had calmed down, I went out kayaking with my friend Kali.  We had planned to do some snorkeling inside nearby Seal Rock (home of a sea lion colony), but the ocean was still disturbed enough to significantly decrease visibility.  Instead we decided to paddle up to the point that separates Crystal Cove (a very long beach that is a state park) from Laguna Beach.  On the way back, the wind came up and the surf along with it.  I took a route inside Seal Rock, with Kali—my kayaking protégé—taking the more sensible outside route.  While I was between Seal Rock and the rocky shore, a big swell hit the Rock, creating waves on either side at different angles.  I pointed into one of them, but the other hit me broadside, knocking my sit-on-top kayak over and me with it.  It all happened so fast I had no chance to react.  Wearing no lifejacket as a result of our original plan to snorkel, I had more maneuverability and was able to right the kayak, collect my paddle, etc. and hightail it outta’ there before succeeding waves could throw me onto the rocky shore.  It is these kinds of experiences that make life rewarding!
In November, I made a third trip to Eugene to check on progress being made by my sons, daughters-in-law, and three grandchildren.  They all continue to amaze me!
Daughter Isis also had a great year, moving from an apartment near O’Hare Airport to a house in the far northwest Chicago suburb of Huntley, a town of around 25,000 people.  The old part of Huntley is known for its public square and brick-paved Woodstock Street. Huntley has been dubbed as "The Friendly Village with Country Charm."   Isis is continuing to fly for United, and has also been getting into a new type of machine quilting, using a "long arm" sewing machine and quilting frame.   She has started a business quilting other quilters’ bed-sized quilt tops--yes, she says, “that's really a business!”  It's something she’s always wanted to do and can do alongside flying.  As Isis builds up her clientele, she can fly less.  
While our condo building was tented for termite treatment in November, we drove two hours to Joshua Tree National Park. It was declared a national monument by President Franklin Roosevelt in 1936, and then a national park by President Bill Clinton in 1994, when Congress passed the California Desert Protection Act. The park covers a land area slightly larger than the state of Rhode Island. A large part of it is designated as wilderness.  The park includes parts of two deserts, the Mojave and the Colorado.









The park is named after the                 Old Woman Rock, a favorite

  Joshua trees native to it.


       of climbers
The rock formations of Joshua Tree National Park were formed more than 100 million years ago from the cooling of magma beneath the surface into monzogranite, with roughly rectangular joints. Groundwater then filtered through the joints to erode away the corners and edges to create rounded stones, and flash floods washed away covering ground to create piles of boulders. These prominent outcrops are known as inselbergs.









                   Typical views of the park 

We spent three days hiking a good number of the trails that have been established and maintained by the National Park Service.  The weather was ideal, with warm sunny days and cool starry nights.  
I usually don’t write about spectator sports in this publication, but I’ve decided to make an exception this year.  The San Francisco Giants baseball team, for whom I’ve rooted many years, won their third World Series in just five years.  Led by one of the best pitchers ever, Madison “Mad Bum” Bumgarner, the Giants beat the Pittsburg Pirates, Washington Nationals, St. Louis Cardinals, and Kansas City Royals to show once again that when the chips are down, they’re the best team in baseball.  Go Giants!
On November 9th, we went to the finals of a trumpet competition put on by the Thelonious Monk Institute of Jazz in Los Angeles.  The Institute furthers the message of jazz around the world, in large part by encouraging youngsters to express themselves through jazz.
Among the jazz luminaries who performed were Roy Hargrove, Jimmy Owens, Kenny Burrell, , Jon Faddis, Herbie Hancock, Jimmy Heath, Joshua Redman and Wayne Shorter, to name a few.  Jazz and blues vocalists included Dee Dee Bridgewater, Queen Latifah, Chaka Chan, Diane Reeves, and Taj Mahal.  Mahal was joined by John Mayer on guitar for a rousing version of Robert Johnson’s “Dust My Broom.”  Latifah impressed me mightily with her performance of “Georgia Rose.”  Pharrel Williams delivered an extended version of his huge hit, “Happy”, which had the crowd up on its feet and rockin’.  Chicago trumpeter Marquis Hill, who played a great version of “Polka Dots and Moonbeams,” won the competition.  The actor Kevin Spacey, who served as one of the emcees, also sang a song, but did much better with his spot-on impression of Bill Clinton.

The President received the Institute’s founder’s award and spoke eloquently about the important role of jazz musicians as international goodwill ambassadors.  We had the luck to be reseated much closer to the President immediately prior to his receiving the award.  Our seats were up in the “nosebleed” section and I had complained a couple of times about a spotlight that had been shining directly from the stage into our eyes.  That probably caused our lucky move way down to the orchestra seats, but it also may have been the “distinguished” look created by Sonia’s and Carolyn Jones’s evening gowns and—who knows—maybe even by Duncan Pitney’s famous green plaid pants that came out of mothballs for the event.
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               In the Culver Hotel dining room 
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     “Never mind whose couch provided the material”
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THELONIOUS Monk Jr, left, Quincy Jones, Herbie Hancock applaud Clinton.

DIANNE REEVES got MARQUIS HILL shows DEE DEE Bridgewater
Clinton moving in wings.  his soulful chops Sunday. performs at the gala.





At this writing, Sonia and I are still waiting to hear when she’ll be “sworn in” as a US citizen.  We figure it could happen by January or February.  Again, it has been a most unusual year for us, remaining inside the US the whole time.  We’ve made the most of it, but can’t wait to return to our beloved other country.




[image: image37.jpg]







 View from Laguna by Patty Truman
 



    Catalina Is., right background
Having said all of the above, here’s a new category for the newsletter:

“Cartoon of the Year”:

[image: image38.png]ALL T NEED TS MY
FLIP PHONE, MY
WINDOWS XP, AND
MY BASIC CABLE
TELEVISTON.

DID T SOUND
LIKE A BIG, DUMB.
DINOSAUR THAT
TIME?

wouw....
PRETTY  THERE IS NO
MUCH “cool WAY

l TO DESCRIBE

MY LIFE.

| )

\

Dibericon—DiberCanoovsiGamat com
T e e e








Tryg the dinosaur talks to Dogbert

Here’s wishing all of you a wonderful holiday season and the happiest 

and healthiest of new years.  We hope to see you again soon.

With Lots of Love,

Tryg &  Sonia
P.S.  Many thanks to Wikipedia.org.  Without them, this would be a very different document.  Wikipedia provides a huge amount of information on virtually any topic and is very deserving of our support.
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